Technical Report **TR-24-04** October 2024



Catchment characteristics and their long-term effects on lateral and vertical peat accumulation in boreal and boreonemoral landscapes

A comparison between mire-catchment interactions in the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence in Westrobothnia and the Forsmark area in Uppland

SVENSK KÄRNBRÄNSLEHANTERING AB

SWEDISH NUCLEAR FUEL AND WASTE MANAGEMENT CO

Box 3091, SE-169 03 Solna Phone +46 8 459 84 00 skb.se

**Betty Ehnvall** 

ISSN 1404-0344 SKB TR-24-04 ID 2050341 October 2024

# Catchment characteristics and their long-term effects on lateral and vertical peat accumulation in boreal and boreonemoral landscapes

A comparison between mire-catchment interactions in the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence in Westrobothnia and the Forsmark area in Uppland

Betty Ehnvall, Sveriges lantbruksuniversitet

*Keywords:* Catchment hydrology, Peat depth, Minerogenic mire, Landscape development, Biogeochemistry, Radionuclides.

This report concerns a study which was conducted for Svensk Kärnbränslehantering AB (SKB). The conclusions and viewpoints presented in the report are those of the authors. SKB may draw modified conclusions, based on additional literature sources and/or expert opinions.

This report is published on www.skb.se

© 2024 Svensk Kärnbränslehantering AB

### Abstract

Minerogenic mires (fens) are often found in depressions in the landscape and their surface vegetation is, unlike that of ombrogenic mires (bogs), in contact with groundwater either from the underlying mineral soil or from the upslope catchment area. The catchment area drains the surface and brings water with solutes to the mires. This, together with upwelling of groundwater into the peat column, feeds the mire vegetation. In this way the catchment area influences the productivity, peat accumulation and expansion rates of minerogenic mires. Substances harmful to humans may be transported to a mire either from groundwater upwelling, surface water from the catchment area, or deposited from the atmosphere. These substances could theoretically be diluted by water or other substances that are transported from the catchment area to the mire. This literature review compares long-term mire development and possible dilution effects in the mire recipients under different catchment settings for two areas representing different biomes: coastal areas of northern Uppland (Forsmark area; FM in the boreonemoral zone of central Sweden), and the coastal areas of Westrobothnia (Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence; SMC in the boreal zone of northern Sweden). Both areas are found below the highest coastline and are characterized by relatively high isostatic rebound. Apart from differences in climatic settings, quaternary deposits differ between the areas, as Uppland is characterized by calcite rich till and clay sediments, while the SMC is dominated by till and post-glacial silt, clay and sand. It was found that mire lateral expansion after initiation was widespread in the SMC, while mires in the FM seem to be more restricted to the basin they were originally formed in. This likely reflects the mire initiation type (in the FM a higher proportion is believed to originate from terrestrialized lakes compared to primary mire formation), and climatic differences between the areas (which cause differences in the hydrologic balances), since topographically the lower-sloping FM should offer suitable conditions for lateral expansion. In both areas, the increment in peat depth, and in the SMC also the lateral expansion of peat, was rapid during the first ca 1000-2000 years, where after the expansion rates levelled off. In both mire areas, catchments are still influencing the elemental composition of surface peat, even though mires in the SMC are supported by somewhat larger catchment-to-mire areas compared to mires in the FM. The smaller catchment areas in the FM compared to the SMC may lead to a lower dilution of harmful substances, if the mire surfaces of the FM receive such substances through groundwater upwelling. Apart from the catchment-to-mire area ratio, catchment slope and wetness were found to be important for the transport of water and solutes to the mires, where a higher slope was found to co-vary with higher peat elemental concentrations. The slope of the catchment area, and especially the slope by the mire margins, will also control the possibilities of a mire to expand laterally, since a steep mire-surrounding catchment area will be unfavorable for lateral expansion.

# Sammanfattning

Minerogena myrar (kärr) återfinns ofta i sänkor i landskapet och deras vegetation är, till skillnad från ombrogena myrars (mossar), i kontakt med grundvatten och näring som antingen kan nå myrytan från myrens uppströms liggande tillrinningsområde eller genom grundvatten som sipprar upp under myren. Tillrinningsområdet kan genom näringstransport styra produktiviteten, torvackumulationen och expansionshastigheterna hos minerogena myrar. Om ämnen som är skadliga för mänskor transporteras till en myr antingen från grundvatten som stiger upp underifrån, transporteras från tillrinningsområdet eller deponeras från atmosfären, så kan dessa ämnen i teorin spädas ut av vatten från tillrinningsområdet. I den här litteraturöversikten diskuteras tillrinningsområdets roll för myrutveckling, samt för en möjlig utspädningseffekt i myrarna. Två områden som representerar olika biom jämfördes: Forsmark (FM) i norra Uppland, som ligger i den boreonemorala zonen, samt Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence (SMC) i Västerbottens kustland som ligger i den boreala zonen. Båda områdena befinner sig under högsta kustlinjen och påverkas av relativt hög landhöjning. Förutom skillnader i klimatförhållanden skiljer sig kvartära avlagringar mellan områdena genom att Uppland kännetecknas morän och lersediment rika i kalcit, medan SMC domineras av morän, samt postglacial sand, silt och lera. Den här litteraturstudien visade att myrar bredde ut sig till omgivande fastmark i stor utsträckning i SMC, medan myrarna i FM verkar vara mer begränsade till den svacka där de ursprungligen bildades. Detta återspeglar troligtvis typen av myrbildning (i FM antas en högre andel myrar ha bildats genom igenväxning av sjöar jämfört med primär myrbildning), samt klimatförhållandena mellan områdena som orsakar skillnader i hydrologi. Skillnaderna i expansion mellan FM och SMC är troligtvis inte styrda av skillnader i topografi, eftersom den någon flackare FM borde erbjuda lämpliga förhållanden för lateral expansion. I båda områdena var ökningen av torvdjupet, och i SMC även den laterala expansionen av torv, snabb under de första ca 1000-2000 åren, varefter expansionshastigheterna planade ut. I båda myrområdena påverkar tillrinningsområdena yttorvens elementära sammansättning, även om myrarna i SMC stöds av något större tillrinningsområden jämfört med myrarna i FM. De generellt mindre tillrinningsområdena i FM jämfört med SMC skulle kunna leda till en lägre utspädning av eventuella skadliga ämnen som kan nå FM-myrarna genom grundvatten som stiger upp underifrån. Förutom arealförhållandet mellan tillrinningsområdet och myren visade sig lutningen och fuktigheten i tillrinningsområdet var viktiga för transporten av vatten och lösta ämnen till myrarna, där en högre lutning samvarierade med en högre elementkoncentration i torven. Utöver att kontrollera inflödet av vatten och näring till myren påverkar även tillrinningsområdets lutning, och särskilt lutningen vid myrkanten, myrens möjligheter att expandera lateralt, eftersom en brant kant och ett brant tillrinningsområde i stort kommer att vara ogynnsamt för lateral expansion.

# Contents

1	Introduction	7
1.1	Mire hydrology and mire-catchment interactions	7
1.2	Mires in boreal and boreonemoral Sweden	8
1.3	Isostatic rebound and the use of mire chronosequences in long-term	
	ecosystem development studies	9
1.4	Knowledge gaps and report objectives	11
2	Materials and Methods	13
2.1	Study approach	13
2.2	Study sites	14
2.3	Isostatic rebound rates of the study areas	15
2.4	Catchment areas and descriptors	16
2.5	Peat chemical properties	16
3	Results and discussion	17
3.1	Mire initiation, succession and peat lateral expansion rates in the boreal	
	SMC and boreonemoral FM areas	17
3.2	Differences in mire catchment support between the Sävar Rising Coastline	
	Mire Chronosequence and Forsmark	19
3.3	Catchment controls on surface peat elemental concentrations	20
3.4	Catchment controls on the vertical accumulation of peat	22
4	Conclusions	25
Acknowledgemets References		

## 1 Introduction

#### 1.1 Mire hydrology and mire-catchment interactions

Wetlands, and more specifically peat-forming mires, are multi-functional ecosystems (Hambäck et al. 2023) that support numerous ecosystem services, including mediation of hydrological and biogeochemical cycles within, upstream, and downstream of the mire area (Fergus et al. 2017; Helbig et al. 2020a, 2020b; Lane et al. 2018; Sponseller et al. 2018). One of the main ecosystem services that mires provide is the uptake and accumulation of atmospheric carbon, which may lead to long-term climate benefits (Loisel et al. 2014). While this is often considered a positive ecosystem feedback in terms of climate change mitigation, the accumulation of other elements in peat may represent also a long-term archive for more hazardous elements, including radionuclides that reflect past or present pollution (Li et al. 2023). Hazardous elements that have accumulated in peat may be released to more bio-available fractions and taken up by biota, especially if the peat is exposed, extracted, or if the redox conditions in peat changes. This constitutes a possible exposure pathway of contaminants also for human inhabitants (Saetre et al. 2013; Kautsky et al. 2016; Berglund et al. 2013).

Mires form and develop as a result of slow, long-term peat accumulation that operates over hundreds to thousands of years (e.g. Loisel et al. 2014; Clymo, 1984). A seasonally positive water balance is essential for the initiation and persistence of a mire. Saturated soil conditions (i.e. a water table level close to the soil surface) create anaerobic environments that cause mire net primary productivity rates (NPP) to exceed decomposition rates, which enables peat accumulation (Ivanov, 1981), and eventually the initiation of a mire ecosystem. Topography is the main factor controlling flow-paths, and hence, the water balance in boreal and boreonemoral landscapes, but also climate plays an important role in activating and de-activating smaller channels during wetter and drier periods (Treat et al. 2019; Graniero and Price, 1999). Depending on the local topography, pristine boreal and boreonemoral lowland landscapes are generally covered by mires, forests and lakes in a heterogeneous mosaic (Figure 1-1). Typically, mires are situated in groundwater discharge areas, i.e. low landscape positions where flow paths accumulate water and saturate the soil surface. Notably, mires can modify local hydrological conditions to suit the mire vegetation (van Breemen, 1995), which, if it happens, may lead to a blurring of the boundary between different landscape elements. In practice, human activity has heavily modified the extent of mires and other types of wetlands around the world. Despite this, it is still from an ecosystem development perspective useful to consider how mires originally expanded in the landscapes they occupy, since this can elevate our understanding of how different ecosystem services, that mires provide, are formed.



*Figure 1-1.* The hydrological landscape mosaic covering ombrogenic mires (bogs), minerogenic mires (fens), lakes and upland forests. In: Ehnvall, 2023 (doctoral thesis).

Hydrologically, mires are classified either as minerogenic (fens) or ombrogenic (bogs), depending on their water source. Minerogenic mires interact hydrologically with the surrounding upland area and other surface water bodies, if such are present (Lane et al. 2018). These mires primarily receive water and nutrients from the upslope catchment area, or from groundwater intrusions from below (Ivanov, 1981; Romanov, 1968). Water that has passed through a minerogenic mire may be discharged from one or several mire outlets (Sirin et al. 1998), diffused over wider outlet zones (Sallinen et al. 2019), or lost to aquifers through deep seepage (Hokanson et al. 2020; Marttila et al. 2021), as earlier described by Ehnvall et al. (2023a). Particulate or dissolved elements are transported downslope from the mire area by discharge water, to different degrees depending on the mire's nutrient and water regimes (Fergus et al. 2017; Sponseller et al. 2018). As a result, minerogenic mires can mediate fluxes of water and/or nutrients across the landscape, and also control the flow of water and nutrients to any downslope located mire. In contrast to minerogenic mires, which are hydrologically well-connected to the surrounding landscape, ombrogenic mires receive water and nutrients exclusively from precipitation (Sjörs and Gunnarsson, 2002), making them hydrologically isolated from the surrounding landscape, and typically nutrient-poor.

Although the hydrological division between minerogenic and ombrogenic mires is strict, minerogenic mires represent a wide spectrum of nutrient regimes, ranging from eutrophic (i.e. nutrient rich) to oligotrophic (i.e. nutrient poor), depending on external nutrient supply (Avetov et al. 2021), as well as on internal nutrient cycling within the mire area (Jonasson and Shaver, 1999). As a result, the plant species composition in nutrient-poor minerogenic mires may resemble that of ombrogenic mires (Laine et al. 2021). Yet, from a hydrological and mire ecosystem perspective, it is crucial to separate between ombrogenic and oligotrophic minerogenic mires when considering, for example, possible exposure of ground-water based contaminants, nutrients or other elements to the living vegetation, since minerogenic mires are likely to be more prone to such exposure due to the hydrologic connection by the groundwater.

#### 1.2 Mires in boreal and boreonemoral Sweden

In Sweden, the northern limit for the formation of true ombrogenic conditions is generally considered to be in Bergslagen (Almquist-Jacobson & Foster, 1995), which is close to the border between the boreal and boreonemoral vegetation zones (Figure 1-2). Single ombrogenic mires may still occur north of this bog-limit, if favorable micro-climatic and topographic conditions prevail (e.g. Tavelsjömyran in Westrobothnia, first mentioned by Granlund, 1932). Generally, both minerogenic and ombrogenic mires can be found in the boreonemoral zone, while minerogenic mires are predominantly found in the boreal zone.

The mire coverage in the boreal Swedish landscape (Figure 1-2) varies heavily depending on local topography (Ehnvall et al. 2023a and 2024), but also on human activity that regionally has decreased the mire coverage through forest drainage and other management practices. Still, regionally in the boreal zone, the open and semi-open mire cover is up to ca 40 % of the land surface (SCB, 2024), generally with increasing mire cover from the coast towards the inland (Ehnvall et al. 2023). In the boreonemoral zone, which lays south of the boreal zone (Figure 1-2), temperatures are generally milder and mire catchments in this zone experience a shorter snow-covered period with less snow and warmer and drier summers. These climatic differences have implications on the overall plant phenology, the water balance of the landscape, as well as on the timing and magnitude of, for example, spring peak-flow. In the boreonemoral zone, forest vegetation is represented both by species typical of the northern boreal zone (coniferous forest) and the southern nemoral zone (deciduous forest). When compared to the boreal zone (up to 40 % mire coverage), the boreonemoral zone in Sweden has a considerably lower mire coverage (ca 10 %). This is both an effect of the denser human population and more widespread historical drainage of mires in the boreonemoral zone, but it also reflects underlying differences in the hydrological balance, which is the key control of any mire establishment and growth (Ivanov, 1981).



*Figure 1-2.* Swedish forest vegetation zones according to the Classification of the Nordic Council of Ministers (1984). County borders are depicted by black lines. Figure modified based on Skogsstyrelsen (2020).

# 1.3 Isostatic rebound and the use of mire chronosequences in long-term ecosystem development studies

Vertical and lateral mire initiation and peat expansion rates are commonly investigated using peat chronologies (Quik et al. 2022) or bottom sediment analyses (Huikari, 1956). These methods offer high accuracy at the individual mire or sampling point level, but they are often expensive, time-consuming, and not feasible at larger spatial scales. Mire chronosequences offer a valuable alternative to peat chronologies for studying mire ecosystem processes over long time-scales, and at the landscape level (Johnson and Miyanishi, 2008).

Chronosequence studies can be carried out in landscapes with clear gradients that cover a large age difference within a limited geographical area (Figure 1-3), ensuring similar climate and topoedaphic properties in the study area. Such gradients are, for example, found in coastal areas with pronounced isostatic rebound rates, where ecosystem age correlates directly with elevation above sea level. Mires close to the present coastline are typically young, and mire age increases with altitude and distance from the present coastline, up to the highest historical coastline (Tuittila et al. 2013). Beyond the highest coastline, mires cannot be studied using the same chronosequence approach because, there, land surface age does not increase with altitude, since these areas have not been inundated by the sea during the Holocene.

Mire ecosystems can form, or initiate, following one of three main pathways: primary mire formation (formation of mires directly on mineral soil with no previous vegetation), terrestrialization (lake infilling) or paludification (forest 'swampification'). Large mire complexes in the boreal biome may comprise parts that initiated through primary mire formation or terrestrialization, but which over time has merged through lateral expansion and paludification of areas interlaying the original mires (Piilo et al. 2020).



**Figure 1-3.** A schematic overview of the land uplift-based mire chronosequence approach applied in the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence in the county of Westrobothnia in the boreal part of Sweden. Mires located closer to the present coastline are typically younger and smaller in size, compared to those further inland at higher altitudes. Mires in younger parts of the chronosequence tend to be richer in nutrients due to shallower peat depths, and hence, shorter vertical distance to underlying mineral soil. In older parts of the chronosequence the peat column is deeper, and, hence, the mire surface is more disconnected from the underlying mineral soil. In younger parts of the chronosequence, more un-weathered upland catchment areas with mineral nutrients still remaining in them are present. In: Ehnvall, 2023 (doctoral thesis).

The land uplift-based mire chronosequence approach assumes that mires in coastal areas initiated soon after land exposure from the sea (e.g. Tuittila et al. 2013). Consequently, mire ages cannot exceed the maximum age of the mineral soil surface, but mire age can in some cases be overestimated if mire initiation lags land availability. Examples of mire chronosequences that have frequently been used for various research purposes include the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence (SMC), which is used in this study, as well as the Nyby chronosequence (Laitinen et al. 2016) along the shores of the Bothnian Bay Lowlands (BBL) in northern Sweden and Finland, the mire chronosequences in the James and Hudson Bay Lowlands in Canada (Martini and Glooschenko, 1985), and chronosequences in the White sea area in Russia (Kutenkov et al. 2018).

Apart from describing ecosystem succession, land uplift-based chronosequence models can also describe the aging of mineral soils. Once mineral soil is exposed from the sea, it becomes susceptible to weathering. Easily weatherable minerals, such as phosphorus-releasing apatite, may disappear from the soil surface within just five hundred years (Giesler, 2010), while it takes up to 2 000 years for potassium- and calcium-releasing biotite and hornblende to be completely removed from the topsoil (Hoffland et al. 2002). As a result of such weathering gradients, and depending on a mire's position along the chronosequence and the mire surrounding areas (rock outcrops vs soils), the mire receives different amounts of mineral nutrients from corresponding upland catchment areas (Ehnvall et al. 2023b, Starr and Lindroos, 2006). The decrease in mineral nutrient transport to mires in older parts of the landscape may cause an oligotrophication (nutrient depletion) of the mire surface. Oligotrophication is likely to happen in the high-latitude boreal landscape, while "ombrotrophication" (i.e. the transition from minerogenic to ombrogenic conditions) rarely happens there due to unfavourable conditions for the establishment of true ombrogenic conditions. In contrast, in the boreonemoral zone, "ombrotrophication" is likely to happen (e.g. Sohlenius et al. 2013).

#### 1.4 Knowledge gaps and report objectives

The theoretical understanding of how mires and their upslope catchment areas interact were early conceptualized for northern landscapes (e.g. Heinselman, 1970; Ivanov, 1981). Recent field and remote-sensing based studies have explored how the upslope catchment area and processes taking place by the mire margins (e.g. Sallinen et al. 2019) influence various mire properties, such as peat succession (Sallinen et al. 2023), lateral expansion (Ehnvall et al. 2023a) and mire productivity rates (Ehnvall et al. 2023b). The objectives of this literature review are 1) to review recent findings on mire-catchment interactions, 2) to discuss how the catchment area affects the increase in peat depth over time, and hence, the build-up of biogeochemical archives through peat accumulation. Despite clear differences in climate settings between boreal and boreonemoral parts of Sweden, the effects of climate on mire development have been poorly studied in the past. The final objective of this literature review is 4) to cover differences in mire-catchment interactions between mires in the boreal and boreonemoral biomes.

### 2 Materials and Methods

#### 2.1 Study approach

This literature review is focused on two geographical areas: the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence (SMC; Figure 2-1a) in the county of Westrobothnia in northern Sweden, representing the boreal biome, and the Forsmark area (FM; Figure 2-1d) in the county of Uppland in central Sweden, representing the boreonemoral biome. The results from the SMC are largely based on the doctoral thesis by Ehnvall (2023), and papers covered in the thesis. Results from the FM are based on various published reports from the Swedish Nuclear Fuel and Waste Management Company (SKB) and the Geological Survey of Sweden (SGU) based on coastal mires in the FM area.

The studied mires in FM are minerogenic with distinct upslope catchment areas, and they are, hence, comparable to the SMC mires, which are all minerogenic. The analyses focus primarily on the minerogenic stage of mires in the wider FM area, representing the period when the catchment area has the greatest influence for mire development, and the potential for transport of hazardous elements to the mire with discharging groundwater is the greatest. As many mires in the FM area are likely to undergo 'ombrotrophication', they will eventually lose most of their groundwater contact with the surrounding landscape, and groundwater discharge to the surface will be limited to marginal fens surrounding the bog plane. If pure ombrogenic conditions develop, advective transport of groundwater contaminants to surface peat will be limited, but contaminants may accumulate in deeper layers, including deeper layers of fen peat. As the mire surface rises, so does the groundwater table, and discharge to such areas is expected to eventually level off (Clymo, 1984). However, contaminants that have accumulated under minerogenic conditions may still be stored in underlying deposits, including layers of buried fen peat.



**Figure 2-1.** Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence (SMC) (a) in the county of Westrobothnia, northern Sweden (b), examples of catchment areas (c), and the Forsmark area in the county of Uppland, central Sweden (d). SMC and FM are both located in post-glacial landscapes below the highest coastline marked in purple in (b). The high isostatic rebound rate (ca 9 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>) in the SMC is a pronounced landscape characteristic, creating an age-gradient from the present coastline to the highest coastline. Also FM is shaped by isostatic rebound, although at a lower rate (6 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>) compared to the SMC. Examples of upslope catchment areas of two mires in FM (c) in the area marked with a rectangle in panel (d).

#### 2.2 Study sites

The SMC covers an age gradient of 0-9000 years, with 3473 individual mire objects according to the aerial photo-based mire map in the Swedish property map produced by the Swedish Mapping, Cadastral and Land Registration Authority. A detailed description of the SMC is provided by Ehnvall et al. (2023b), and general site descriptors related to climate and geology are shown in Table 2-1. Landscape and vegetation photos from all field visited mires in the SMC can be viewed in the interactive mire map: https://slughg.github.io/MiresChrono/. Several digital elevation models (DEM) have been produced for the FM area, covering a land surface age range of 0-5000 years (Petrone & Strömgren, 2020). For this work the  $5 \times 5$  m DEM was selected, as it was considered to have a sufficient resolution to allow contrasting features of mires and catchments between the two study areas. When comparing mire processes in the FM area to the ones reported for SMC at the landscape level, we refer to all mire objects as defined by the Swedish Property Map, that are covered by the DEM. These are in total 671 mires and a total area of 310 km<sup>2</sup>. It can be noted that the undisturbed landscape would have had more wetlands, as ditching for forestry and agricultural purposes has been practiced in the area. Photos from some of the field visited mires in the FM area are shown in Sheppard el al. (2011). For comparability between the areas, the SMC was also in this report restricted to land surfaces of 0-5000 years of age, which covers in total 1746 mires and a total area of 550  $\text{km}^2$ .

Descriptor	SMC	FM
Mire cover	Ca 25 %	Ca 10.8 % (5.9 % in forest, 4.9 % open)
Landscape slope (%)	Ca 6 %	Ca 3 %
Elevation	0–60 m.a.s.l.	0–34 m.a.s.l.
Isostatic rebound rate	Ca 9 mm yr⁻¹	Ca 6 mm yr⁻¹
T <sub>A</sub> <sup>1</sup>	3.5 (°C)	6.1 (°C)
T <sub>July</sub>	17.7 (°C)	16.3 (°C)
T <sub>Jan</sub>	-6.8 (°C)	-2.0 (°C)
P <sub>A</sub>	654 (mm)	612 (mm)
P <sub>July</sub> <sup>1</sup>	79 (mm)	71 (mm)
P <sub>Jan</sub>	48 (mm)	45 (mm)
Bedrock	paragneiss (quartz, feldspar and mica), with felsic (granodiorite, granite) and mafic (basaltic andesite, gabbrodiorite) rock intrusions	granite (to granodiorite) and pegmatitic granite, pegmatite, with intriusions of granodiorite to tonalite, amphibolite and other mafic rocks, and, felsic to intermediate volcanic rock
Quaternary deposits <sup>2</sup>	wave-exposed till covered ridges interlaid by valleys of finer minerogenic deposits (mainly of postglacial silt, clay and sand), Lacustrine and glacio-lacustrine sediments found along river Sävar	dominated by calcite-rich till and glacial clay, with variable occurrence of postglacial clay, sand and gravel, as well as glaciofluvial sediments
Land use <sup>3</sup>	lake 2.7 %, upland areas (mainly forest) 75 %, arable land 3.6 %, open areas 18.7 % (including some mires)	lake 2.6 %, forest 80.7 %, open areas 9.3 % (including some mires), arable land 7.4 $\%$

Table 2-1. Comparison between mires in the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence (SMC) and the Forsmark area (FM) in terms of climate and geology.

<sup>1</sup> Climate data from FM from the period 1986–2005 from SKB, 2023c.

<sup>2</sup> Bedrock and quaternary deposits data for SMC from the Geological survey of Sweden, and for FM from Hedenström & Sohlenius, 2008.

<sup>3.</sup> Land use data for SMC from The Swedish Mapping, Cadastral and Land Registration Authority, and data for FM from Löfgren, 2010.

The main differences in environmental conditions between the SMC and the FM areas are the milder climate (Table 2-1), especially during winter and shoulder seasons (spring and autumn) and drier summer, as well as the more calcite in till and clay sediments in the upslope catchment areas in the FM (Hall et al. 2019), which at the national Swedish level creates unique conditions of shallow lakes with calcite rich sediments (Hederström & Sohlenius, 2008; Table 2-1). This is further reflected in the mire vegetation, as FM mires, at the mire population level, have higher proportions of *Bryales* mosses and other brown mosses compared to the SMC mires.

#### 2.3 Isostatic rebound rates of the study areas

In both study areas, isostatic rebound has exposed new areas suitable for mire initiation and development from the sea since the deglaciation of the Scandinavian Ice Sheet around 8000 BC (Nordman et al. 2020) in the SMC area and around 8500–9000 years BC in the FM area (Persson, 1992). The two major differences between the SMC and FM sites are the rates at which the land is exposed from the sea (Figure 2-2), and the landscape slope, which together will determine how large land areas are exposed with a specific isostatic rebound rate under a specific period of time. The SMC area is located close to the centre of the rebound maximum of the Scandinavian ice sheet, with a landscape slope is around 6%. In contrast to SMC, the present rebound rate in the FM area is around 6 mm yr<sup>-1</sup> (Hedenström & Sohlenius)<sup>1</sup>. The landscape slope in FM is around 3%. Taken together, this results in similar age-gradient with distance from the sea in the FM area compared to the SMC area.



Figure 2-2. Isostatic rebound curves in the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence (dotted line) and the Forsmark area (solid line).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The rate of isostatic rebound is also compensated by a sea-level rise of about 2.6 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>, resulting in a present decrease of the relative sea-level, of about 4.1 mm yr<sup>-1</sup> in FM (SKB, 2023a).

#### 2.4 Catchment areas and descriptors

A wide range of catchment characteristics covering topographically based indices, as well as coverages of different land use, soil and bedrock classes have been extracted for each mire object in the SMC, as described by Ehnvall et al. (2023b) and Ehnvall et al. (2024). Catchment delineation in the SMC was based on a  $2 \times 2$  m DEM produced by the Swedish Mapping, Cadastral and Land Registration Authority. To enable a comparison between upslope catchment areas in the SMC and FM areas, we extracted simple catchment properties also for the FM mires. Catchment delineation in the FM area was performed in ArcGIS pro using the FM-specific DEM ( $5 \times 5$  m; Petrone & Strömgren, 2020). Based on the extent of the catchment areas and the mire polygons, we extracted the catchment-to-mire area ratios, as well as the catchment slopes (%), which are two basic properties controlling the inflow of water to minerogenic mires.

#### 2.5 Peat chemical properties

Reported surface peat concentrations ( $\mu$ g kg<sup>-1</sup>) of barium (Ba), calcium (Ca), chromium (Cr), cesium (Cs), iodine (I), molybdenum (Mo), nickel (Ni), lead (Pb), selenium (Se), thorium (Th), and uranium (U) were used as indicators of the chemical status of the peat in mires in both areas, and for detecting any possible natural or human-caused contaminations of the peat. In the SMC, peat samples represent a 10 cm column just below the living vegetation. Samples were collected from edges (10 m from the mire edge) and the centre for the mire at 40 mires covering a 0–5000 year land-surface age-range (N=80). The sampling was carried out in July and August 2018. Peat samples from five FM sites were collected from 20–25 cm depth in August 2010. The FM sites represent different mire types dominated by *Sphagnum*, sedges or reed, and with variable tree cover. Detailed descriptions of the sampling and sample preparation are provided by Ehnvall et al. (2023b) for the SMC and Sheppard et al. (2011) for FM.

#### 3 Results and discussion

The role of the upslope catchment area is crucial for the overall ecosystem functioning of minerogenic mires. In the coming discussion, results from previous studies of mire-catchment interactions from the boreal SMC will be compared and discussed to the boreonemoral FM area with a warmer climate and more calcite rich till and clay sediments FM. The discussion covers differences in mire initiation and lateral peat expansion rates (3.1), catchment hydrological settings in the two areas (3.2), catchment controls on surface peat elemental concentrations (3.3), and finally, catchment controls of the vertical accumulation of peat (3.4).

#### 3.1 Mire initiation, succession and peat lateral expansion rates in the boreal SMC and boreonemoral FM areas

The chronosequence approach applied in the SMC area (Ehnvall, 2023) assumes that mire initiation is dominated by primary mire formation on land areas exposed from the sea. Although no bottom sediment samples have been collected and analysed based on the wider mire population, mire initiation in the youngest part (<2000 years) of the SMC is understood to be dominated by primary mire formation (e.g. Ehnvall et al. 2023a), while the older parts (>5000 years) of the chronosequnce likely comprise a mixture of laterally expanded mire complexes and smaller mires formed through paludification and terrestrialization. This assumption is based on studies from the Finnish Bothnian Bay coast in the county of Ostrobothnia (Huikari, 1956), which is similar to the SMC in terms of climate and uplift rate.

The slower land uplift in the FM area (ca 6 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>; Hedenströn & Sohlenius, 2008; SKB, 2023b) compared to the SMC area (9 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>; Nordman et al. 2020), and the small topographic variations should create suitable conditions for extensive primary mire formation also in the FM area, since recently uplifted coastal areas, at least in theory, would stay wetter, and thus, create conditions more favourable for the establishment of peat-forming plants over a longer period of time, before the land surfaces are elevated further above the sea level. In practice, however, the milder climate of the FM area compared to the SMC may cause a more pronounced drop in the groundwater table across peat and non-peat covered parts of the landscape during dry periods. Under current climatic conditions, this drop in the groundwater level (and possible drought conditions resulting from it) often occurs earlier during the vegetation period in the FM area compared to the SMC area, and it will disfavour peat accumulation. This is because the decomposition of fresh plant litter, but also oxidation of already accumulated, exposed peat may be enhanced. Primary mire formation requires a continuous oversaturation of the upper soil horizon to be able to proceed (Ivanov, 1981; Kulczynski, 1949; Malmström, 1923; Rydin et al. 2013), and might, hence, have been disfavoured in the FM. In general, peat-forming wetlands (mires) are found above 5 meter above sea level in the FM, which seems to mark the uplift time (ca 800 years) required for establishing peat-accumulating ecosystems in the area. Areas below this elevation also comprise peat-forming mires, but, there, a thicker peat layer has not yet formed. The youngest parts on the FM are instead dominated by mineral-wetlands with gyttja and/or clay (SKB, 2008). This was also described by Schoning (2014), who suggested that peat formation was delayed by up to around 300 years in the FM area.

Terrestrialization, in general terms, relies less on water inputs from the surrounding landscape compared to primary mire formation. This is because the underlying water lens, that corresponds to the former lake threshold, will keep the mire surface wet also during periods when less water is transported from the upslope catchment area to the mire. Mire initiation through terrestrialization can, hence, proceed during drier periods when primary mire formation and paludification are restricted (Ruppel et al. 2013). Terrestrialization of lakes isolated from the Baltic sea is estimated to account for around half of all mire initiation in the wider region surrounding the FM area, and primary mire formation the other half (Sohlenius et al. 2013). How well these numbers apply to the specific FM area studied in the present report is not known. It has also been estimated that up to 10 % of the young mires in the FM area initiated through paludification several thousands of years after land

exposure from the sea (Sohlenius et al. 2013). Mires in the FM area that initiated through paludification often have an initial alder or birch fen stage (Franzén et al. 2012), while terrestrialization is typically characterized by vegetation dominated by *Carex* and *Sphagnum*, or *Carex* and *Bryales* (Löfgren, 2010), and also in some, often young, cases by the ingrowth of *Phragmites* (e.g. Bergström, 2001). Peat stratigraphies have revealed a highly variable plant composition over time, suggesting a heterogeneous mosaic of plant communities during different stages of a mire's development history in the FM area (Fredriksson, 2004, Figures 5-1 and 5-2).

The mire initiation pathway may matter for the surface plants' exposure to groundwater-based contaminants depending on the regolith type. At the early lake stages of terrestrialization, these contaminants can be discharged to the lake through the entire lake bottom, but as more organic sediments are accumulated at the bottom of the basin, the sediments become more impermeable to groundwater upwelling and contaminants may accumulate in the bottom sediments rather than transported to the surface vegetation (Brydsten, 2004). Many lakes in FM have, though, an impermeable layer of clay, which restricts contaminants from reaching the water column. However, in mires that initiate through terrestrialization, peat can simultaneously accumulate by the surface and the bottom of the lake basin (Rydin et al. 2013). If an open water lens is preserved under a relatively shallow floating mat of surface peat, the transport or diffusion of hazardous elements to the living surface vegetation in larger parts of the mires may potentially be enhanced, compared to completely peat filled basins in old successional stages of terrestrialized lakes, or in mires that initiated through either of the other two pathways (primary mire formation or paludification). The internal transport of elements across the mire surface depends largely on the porosity of the peat, which is closely linked, for example, to the degree of decomposition (Minkkinen & Laine, 1998).

When the margins between mires and their surrounding upland forests are wet, vegetation typical of both ecosystems may compete for the same locales (Ruppel et al. 2013; van der Velde et al. 2021). In the SMC, like in the wider Bothnian Bay region, mire lateral expansion to the most suitable locations is generally rapid. Within less than 2 000 years after land exposure the most suitable land surfaces are occupied by mire ecosystems (Ehnvall et al. 2023a). The FM landscape is flatter compared to the SMC landscape (Table 2-1), and should topographically offer conditions similar or even more favourable for lateral expansion of peat compared to the SMC, since the physical constraints to lateral expansion, such as local ridges, are lower (Ehnvall et al. 2024). Yet, under present climatic conditions and based on the youngest 0-5000 year old landscape, lateral expansion of peat seems to be somewhat restricted in the FM area, since no larger mire complexes (unless drained and converted for other land use purposes) appear in corresponding areas where mire complexes have developed in the SMC area (Schoning, 2015). It is important to note that large mire complexes do occur in more inland parts of the county of Uppland. Based on visual map inspection (Figure 2-1), large mires in the studied FM area seem to mainly form along lakes that are in the process of terrestrialization, rather than forming through lateral expansion of smaller mires originally initiated through primary mire formation. This is may be an effect of the overall landscape hydrology and soil wetness (Ehnvall et al. 2023a), which does not favour extensive lateral expansion of peat to upland mineral soils in the FM area. However, similar to the timing of lateral expansion in the SMC, mires in the FM area reach highest carbon accumulation rates after 700-1 500 years (Schoning, 2014), which suggests that the timing of the development of peat-forming mire ecosystems seems to be somewhat similar in the two areas.

Under favorable climatic conditions, mire expansion can be episodic and temporarily very fast, with lateral expansion rates in flat terrain of up to  $3-8 \text{ m yr}^{-1}$  (Loisel et al. 2013; Mäukiläu, 1997; Peregon et al. 2009; Pluchon et al. 2014), or lake in-growth rates of  $3.9 \text{ m yr}^{-1}$ , as reported from Northern Sweden (Sannel and Kuhry, 2011). Data from the Swedish national peat archive indicate that some mires indeed initiated in the FM area several thousands of years after the sites were uplifted (Sohlenius et al. 2013). With changed, and more unpredictable climatic conditions in the future (IPCC, 2023), primary mire formation and mire lateral expansion in the FM area could temporarily be enhanced. Estimations suggest that large parts of the FM landscape could become covered by peat under a wetter future climate (Franzén et al. 2012), and large areas that are not currently covered by mires are indeed wet (Mayotte & Strömgren, 2023), and possibly suitable for future mire lateral expansion. Such lateral expansion is facilitated by low-permeable glacial and subglacial clay soils, which underlay many areas in the FM.

#### 3.2 Differences in mire catchment support between the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence and Forsmark

The upslope catchment area is crucial for the initiation and preservation of minerogenic mires (Ivanov, 1981). The areas of mires below 5000 years of age in the SMC and FM areas are similar in size, but mires in the SMC have considerably larger catchments areas compared to mires in the FM, generating higher catchment-to-mire area ratios in the SMC (Figure 3-1). This indicates that mires in the SMC are supported hydrologically by larger areas compared to mires in the FM area. Hence, elements (including hazardous substances) in the upslope catchment area are likely transported to the FM mires from a smaller catchment area. Importantly, however, the individual mires with their unique catchment areas are often part of larger drainage basins within which contaminants may be spread. On the other hand, a smaller catchment support might imply that contaminants originating from groundwater upwelling (Berglund et al. 2013), or from the catchment area, become less diluted by water and stable isotopes<sup>2</sup> in the FM if the mires receive smaller amounts of water and solutes from the catchment area compared to mires in the SMC, in general, are under stronger influence from the catchment area compared to mires in the FM area, which can eventually develop to ombrogenic mires.

Aside from the smaller catchment-to-mire area ratios in the FM, which indicate a lower nutrient transport to the mires (Ehnvall et al. 2023b), catchment slopes are lower in the FM area (Figure 3-1). This can be a contributing factor to ombrotrophication of mires in the FM area, since mires in the FM can potentially accumulate peat above the low-sloping mire margins, rise the water table above that of the surrounding mineral soil, and develop ombrogenic conditions. Although most of the present mires in the coastal-most part of the FM area are still minerogenic, open and dominated by *Carex*, or in addition also covered by birch and alder, and only a limited number of mires have lost their hydrological catchment support and reached ombrotrophic stages (Sohlenius et al. 2013), the FM mires do in general tend to develop towards more nutrient poor conditions. In this context, it is important to remember that the coastal landscapes in Westrobothnia and Uppland have different basic hydrological presumptions, and that hydrologically, strict ombrogenic conditions do not develop in Westrobothnia due to unfavourable present climatic conditions. This means that while a mire in the SMC over time undergoes nutrient-depletion though oligotrophication caused by the reduced inflow of nutrient in older parts of the chronosequence, where mineral soils have already released much of the easily-weatherable nutrients, it will (unlike mires in FM that undergo ombrotrophication) still receive water from the catchment area. This implies that the catchment area may also bring more recent contaminants to the mires, which do not originate from mineral weathering from the catchment area to the downslope-located mire (e.g. Bergknut et al. 2010). Despite the general trend in the FM towards more ombrogenic conditions, local factors will still control mire succession in the FM area, and it is likely that not all mires will eventually reach ombrotrophic stages (Sohlenius et al. 2013). Importantly, ombrogenic mires are often surrounded by a minerogenic part ('lagg'), which can likely receive contaminants from surrounding catchment areas.

At the landscape level, the proximity between mires and their catchment areas may influence the fluxes of water and elements between mires. In the SMC, mires are located close to each other, and catchment areas often overlap, making the mires to some degree 'hierarchical' in relation to each other, with upslope located mires likely influencing the flow of water and elements to downslope located mires (Lane et al. 2018). The lower absolute mire cover in the FM area, as well as the longer distance between mires compared to the SMC area makes the FM mires more isolated from each other, and the deficient hydrologic connectivity between mires probably makes catchment responses rather local. This could restrict the spread of contaminants, as they are likely to stay adsorbed to the peat in the mires.

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  A radioisotope is considered to be diluted with the corresponding stable isotope, as the uptake into plants of radioisotopes that have a natural analogue in abundance is approximately proportional to the ratio of the two isotopes in the environment, i.e. to the specific activity of the radioisotope (IAEA, 2010).



*Figure 3-1.* Comparison between catchment properties in the Forsmark area (FM shown in blue) and the Sävar rising coastline mire chronosequece (SMC shown in red). Whiskers correspond to  $1.5 \times (Q75-Q25)$ .

# 3.3 Catchment controls on surface peat elemental concentrations

In the SMC, the inflow of nutrients from the upslope catchment area is clearly influencing the productivity of the mire vegetation at the site (Ehnvall et al. 2023b). The positive co-variation between peat elemental concentrations and plant productivity described using the satellite-based Normalized Difference Vegetation Index was particularly strong considering phosphorus and potassium concentrations (Ehnvall et al. 2023b). This demonstrates that not only are catchment areas important for the pure fluxes of elements between landscape parts, but they also influence the actual ecosystem functioning through vegetation productivity, and hence, the possibilities for peat accumulation in the mire recipients. It is, however, often the decomposition rate, rather than plant productivity rate, that determines the final peat accumulation rate (Clymo et al. 1998). Hence, the results by Ehnvall et al. (2023b) should not be over-interpreted as a direct catchment effect on peat accumulation rates, but they should be understood as a catchment effects on plant productivity rates.

The mire plant productivity response to the catchment nutrient support in the SMC was further accentuated based on the horizontal (distance-to-edge) and vertical distance (peat-depth) to mineral soil, which were longer in mires with lower productivity. In other words, when the distance to mineral soil is longer, less nutrients reach the mire surface, and the mires tend to have a lower plant productivity rate (Ehnvall et al. 2023b). The distance to mineral soil, both vertical and horizontal, is largely a reflection of time and the lateral and/or vertical expansion of peat, which may eventually disconnect parts of mires from mineral soils. Depending on the initiation type and location where mires develop, the shape of the basin that the mire was formed in (especially considering mires formed from terrestrialized lakes) is of great importance for a mire's possibility to build up a deep peat layer. The topography underlying the peat, or the bathymetry, has been studied both in the SMC and FM area using single mires (e.g. Ehnvall, 2023; Sternbäck et al. 2006). Overall, in the SMC, a longer horizontal distance across the mire surface is indicative of a deeper mire basin (Figure 16 in Ehnvall, 2023), although the variation in peat depth is highly variable, and mires that have initiated and expanded through paludification may have much shallower peat layers. Similarly, shallower peat layers in mires formed through paludification compared to primary mire formation or terrestrialization have also been reported from the FM area (Sohlenius et al. 2013). Many present ponds and lakes in the FM area are shallow (<1 m), and will relatively quickly develop to mires (Brydsten 2004), but their peat depth increment may be somewhat restricted by the original, shallow basin they develop in (Sternbäck et al. 2006). It is possible that some of these small and shallow mires may be converted to forests if a tree cover establishes there.

Apart from the catchment area as such, other catchment properties have also been found to co-vary with elemental concentrations in the peat of downslope located mires. In the SMC, among a wide range of properties covering topography, land use, soil and bedrock (Ehnvall et al. 2023b), it was found that catchment slope and soil wetness (based on hydrological modelling) were the most important variables driving mire productivity, at least during parts of the vegetation period. During several months of the vegetation period a high plant productivity (NDVI) co-varied with higher catchment slope. This is likely because catchment areas with low slopes (<5 % slope) prevent water and nutrients from reaching downslope-located mires (Autio et al. 2020; Kortelainen et al. 2006), but instead trap nutrients higher up in the flat catchment areas. However, steep catchment (>5 % slope) can result in more nutrient-poor minerogenic water reaching the mire due to shorter contact time between the soil water and mineral soil (Maher, 2010), or reflect a higher proportion of rock outcrops that contribute with very little nutrients. A medium steep catchment slope should, hence, result in the highest nutrient fluxes to a minerogenic mire. In addition, when only the transport of water is considered, a steep catchment slope should be most favorable for dilution of elements in surface peat of the downstream located recipient, since surface runoff often increases with slope (Everett and Dutt, 1985; Naslas et al. 1984). It is important to note, that the catchment responses in the SMC describe a landscape dominated by forests. While forests in SMC are heavily drained, and far from pristine, they still represent landscapes that are hydrologically and biogeochemically less disturbed by human compared to areas dominated by agriculture. In agricultural areas with extensive ditching, catchment responses may be weaker. In the FM area, low transport of allochtonous sediments from the catchment area to lakes has been reported (Brydsten, 2004). This has been explained by the low topographic variation (i.e. low slopes) in the area and few sources of allochtonous material in the landscape, which is largely dominated by wave-washed till or wetlands, together accounting for 70-90 % of the area. These factors (slope and sediments), however, might restrict sediment transport, but should still allow water with dissolved nutrients to be transported from the upslope catchment area to the mire.

Apart from contributing with plant nutrients, catchment areas may also bring hazardous substances to their recipients, such as atmospherically deposited pollutants (Bergknut et al. 2010). Based on the observed catchment support of mire plant nutrients, and their nourishment of the mire vegetation, it is likely that also more toxic elements will reach the mire surface from the catchment area, influence the mire vegetation, and eventually be accumulated in the peat. For hazardous substances with similar mobility as the plant nutrients discussed above, similar catchment properties will likely be important for the transport of the elements to the mires, i.e. the catchment-to-mire area ratio, as well as the catchment slope and wetness (Ehnvall et al. 2023b). The main difference between the catchment transport of plant nutrients and hazardous elements is, however, that hazardous substances might not be taken up by plants through preferential pathways in the catchment area, but instead to a greater extent reach the downslope located mire surface.

The elemental concentrations of the peat in SMC and FM are, for most of the hazardous elements of interest in this report, similar (Figure 3-2). In FM, the surface peat concentration of U and Mo were higher compared to SMC, while concentrations of Cs were lower (p-values  $< 10^{-5}$ ). Concentrations of Ca were also higher in the FM ( $p < 10^{-10}$ ), which reflects the influence of calcium carbonate (CaCO<sub>3</sub>) rich till and clay sediments in the FM, and illustrates an important difference in the quaternary geology between the SMC and FM areas. At the same time, the higher Ca concentrations in the FM constitutes a clear catchment signal, which confirms that mire surfaces in the FM are still influenced by water flows from the upslope catchment areas. Over time, as the easily weatherable calcite will be depleted from the soil, the weathering of silicate minerals will continue (SKB, 2023b). Given the overall similarities in peat elemental concentrations, the two areas should be comparable considering their biogeochemistry, although catchment characteristics (Figure 3-1) and soils (Table 2-1) differ somewhat between the sites. This suggests that the bedrock (paragneiss in SMC and granite/pergmatite in FM) is of less importance for the transport of elements to mires compared to soil properties, although in some cases (e.g. for till) the soil chemistry is tightly linked to bedrock properties. The predominant importance of soil characteristics for nutrient transport to mire is in line with results from the SMC, which have indicated that bedrock properties are poorly reflected in the plant productivity (Ehnvall et al. 2023b).



**Figure 3-2.** Comparison between elemental concentrations across the five Forsmark sites (blue boxes where each of the lines correspond to one of the five sampled mires) and the 40 Sävar chronosequence mires (red boxes). For the Sävar data a box corresponds to the 75<sup>th</sup>, the 50<sup>th</sup> and the 25<sup>th</sup> percentiles, the upper and lower whiskers represent the maximum and minimum values, with the 97.5<sup>th</sup>, 90<sup>th</sup>, 10<sup>th</sup>, 2,5<sup>th</sup> percentiles added in between.

#### 3.4 Catchment controls on the vertical accumulation of peat

In both, the SMC and FM area, peat depth increased rather quickly within the first thousands of years. For the FM area Sohlenius et al. (2013) reported a rate of 0.5–1.3 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>, while Schoning (2014) suggested a considerably higher initial rate(up to 5 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>), which is more similar to the rate reported for the SMC (Ehnvall, 2023). After the initial increase, the peat depth increment slowed down in older mires to around 0.5 mm yr<sup>-1</sup> in the FM according to Sohlenius et al. (2013) or around 1 mm yr<sup>-1</sup> according to Schoning (2014). The latter rate is the same suggested for the SMC (Ehnvall, 2023). The difference in peat accumulation rates reported by Sohlenius et al. (2013) and Schoning (2014) likely reflect the selection of mire object, where Schoning et al. (2014) focused on small mires with distinct basins surrounded by higher upland areas, while in contrast, the peatlands studied by Sohlenius et al. (2013) cover a large variation in mire areas and ages. The changes in peat depths over time generated convex peat depth curves (Figure 3-3). The higher peat depth increment in younger mires is likely due to the formation of loose and poorly compacted peat in the young successional stages, and does not necessarily reflect a higher peat or carbon accumulation rate (Schoning, 2014). Over time, peat becomes more compacted, but it also generally forms at a slower rate compared to the younger successional stages, which together explain the leveling out of the peat depth curve over time. Peat depth increases in general at a higher rate in the SMC compared to the mires in the FM area studied by Schoning (2014), both in the young and old parts of the landscape. In the FM, Sphagnum dominated peat has been found to accumulate at an average rate of ca 1.0 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>, while sedge-dominated peat accumulates at a slightly slower average rate (0.89 mm yr<sup>-1</sup>; Schoning, 2014) because of the higher resistance towards decay in Sphagnum mosses compared to other peat-forming plants. However, during the first 500 years, the vertical accumulation rates of peat in the FM area is similar in Sphagnum and sedge dominated mires (Schoning, 2014).



*Figure 3-3.* Peat depth across mires of different ages in the Sävar Rising Coastline Mire Chronosequence (black line; originally in Ehnvall, 2023) and the Forsmark area (red line represents fens only: originally in Schoning, 2014; blue line represents fens and bogs: Sohlenius et al. 2013).

The higher accumulation rates in the SMC compared to the FM mires reported by Schoning (2014) is consistent with global estimates of carbon accumulation rates, which predict highest rates in areas with low evapotranspiration (Yu et al. 2009), such as in many parts of the boreal zone compared (SMC) to the boreonemoral zone (FM).

Vertical and lateral peat accumulation rates in individual mires are naturally linked to each other, but differences in their rates depend strongly on the compaction of the peat, and the slope of the surrounding terrain, which may restrict lateral expansion of peat even if the mire continues to grow vertically. As earlier discussed, the moisture conditions by the mire margins strongly restrict the lateral expansion of mires in the SMC (Ehnvall et al. 2023a). In the case of minerogenic mires, the moisture conditions by the margins is a result of water flow-paths from the catchment area, rather than wetting from the mire area (Malmström, 1923). A mire's position in the landscape in relation to its upslope catchment area is therefore absolutely crucial for the mire's possibilities to expand both vertically and laterally.

Unlike reports from the FM area on long-term peat accumulation rates (Schoning, 2014), unpublished data from SMC indicate that recent peat accumulation rates over the past 100 years measured using <sup>210</sup>Pb are slightly higher in the older chronosequence mires in the SMC compared to the younger mires. This illustrates the complex nature of peat accumulation and mire development, since in these same SMC mires the total peat depth increased at a much slower rate in the older compared to the younger mires (Figure 3-3). The higher recent peat accumulation rates in older mires compared to younger mires may reflect the decreased inflow of nutrients from the catchment area (Ehnvall et al. 2023b), which over time can disfavor peat decomposition if the microbial activity is restricted due to nutrient depletion (Gorham, 1957; Damman, 1996; Almquist-Jacobson & Foster, 1995; Mäkilä et al. 2001). Such mechanisms could result in an increase in the peat accumulation over time. Recent peat accumulation rates describe mainly processes taking place in the aerobic acrothelm, and partly in the anaerobic catothelm and they should, hence, not be confused with long-term peat accumulation rates, which are typically much lower since peat may still be decomposed and lost in the acrothelm (Young et al. 2021, 2019).

In landscapes with weaker mineral nutrient gradients compared to the SMC, the peat accumulation rates typically decrease over time, and many boreal and boreonemoral mires are no longer actively accumulating peat. Today many of the minerogenic mires in the FM area have relatively dry surfaces, with unfavorable conditions for peat formation, but instead more suitable conditions for peat loss through decomposition (Schoning, 2014; 2015). In the FM area, minerogenic mires younger than 1 000 years

are at present accumulating peat, while mires older than 1 500 years are unlikely to accumulate peat, unless the vegetation undergoes a major regime shift or the climate becomes more suitable for peat accumulation. The decreasing peat accumulation rate with mire age can, in the study areas, be a pure effect of isostatic rebound, which may result in drier conditions inland compared to by the coast. The importance of upslope catchment areas in maintaining a high water table and preventing the mire surface from drying out has been relatively poorly studied, but the extensive drainage of peatlands and forests over the past one-hundred years has undoubtedly altered the landscape hydrology across Sweden, and is likely contributing to the drying out of mire surfaces not only in drained mire areas that are directly affected by ditches, but also in mire areas that are disconnected from the catchment area through marginal drainage (Sallinen et al. 2019) or extensive drainage higher up in the catchment area.

# 4 Conclusions

Mires in coastal parts of the Swedish counties of Uppland (boreonemoral) and Westrobothnia (boreal) initiate and develop under different climatic and geologic conditions, which implies that peat accumulation rates and mire plant community composition may differ between the counties and biomes. Differences in environmental conditions are further reflected in basic mire hydrological properties, such that mires in Uppland may undergo true fen-to-bog transitions and develop ombrogenic conditions with no influence of groundwater on the mire vegetation. In contrast, in Westrobothnia, true ombrogenic conditions do not develop from a pure hydrological perspective, but instead, mires are minerogenic and cover a range from eutrophic to oligotrophic based on the nutrient content of the incoming water.

Despite differences in the environmental conditions between Uppland and Westrobothnia, the influence of the catchment area on the mire ecosystems is likely very similar when the initial minerogenic phase of young mires in Forsmark (FM, Uppland) is compared to mires in the Sävar rising coastline mire chronosequence (SMC) in Westrobothnia. A larger catchment area relative to the mire area and a steeper sloping catchment will bring more water and solutes (nutrients and other substances) to the mire surface. Mires in the coastal-most parts of the FM and SMC are comparable in size, but catchment areas are generally smaller in the FM compared to the SMC, which means water can be transported from a smaller area to the mire. This could lead to a lower dilution of harmful substances released by groundwater discharge into FM mires. The slope of the catchment areas will, hence, control fluxes of water and solutes to mires, but it will also control the possibilities of lateral expansion of the mires, since a steep mire-surrounding catchment area will be unfavorable for lateral expansion.

# Acknowledgemets

The author would like to thank Mårten Strömgren and Gustav Sohlenius for assistance with GIS-analyses and data distribution, and Peter Saetre for a helpful compilation of data and literature describing the Forsmark area. In addition, the author would like to thank Mats Öquist, Mats Nilsson, Joshua Ratcliffe and Elisabet Bohlin at the Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Thomas Grabs at Uppsala University, and Ryan Sponseller at Umeå University for contributing to method development and conceptualization of mire development in the SMC.

# References

SKB's (Svensk Kärnbränslehantering AB) publications can be found at www.skb.com/publications.

Almquist-Jacobson H, Foster D R, 1995. Toward an integrated model for raised-bog development: Theory and field evidence. Ecology, 76(8), 2503–2516. https://doi.org/10.2307/2265824

Autio A, Ala-Aho P, Ronkanen A-K, Rossi P M, Kløve B, 2020. Implications of peat soil conceptualization for groundwater exfiltration in numerical modeling: A study on a hypothetical peatland hillslope. Water Resources Research, 56, e2019WR026203. https://doi.org/10.1029/2019WR026203

Avetov N A, Kuznetsov O L, Shishkonakova, E A, 2021. Soils of oligomesotrophic and mesotrophic bogs in the boreal zone of west Siberia: possibilities of botanical diagnostics within the framework of the type of mesotrophic peat soils. Eurasian Soil Science, 54, 689–701.

**Bergknut M, Laudon H, Wiberg K, 2010.** Dioxins, PCBs, and HCB in soil and peat profiles from a pristine boreal catchment. Environmental pollution, 158(7), 2518–2525.

**Berglund S, Bosson E, Selroos J-O, Sassner M, 2013.** Identification and Characterization of Potential Discharge Areas for Radionuclide Transport by Groundwater from a Nuclear Waste Repository in Sweden. AMBIO, 42(4), 435–446. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-013-0395-5

**Bergström E, 2001.** Late Holocene distribution of lake sediment and peat in NE Uppland, Sweden. SKB R-01-12, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

**Brydsten L, 2004.** A mathematical model for lake ontogeny in terms of filling with sediments and macrophyte vegetation. SKB TR-04-09, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

Clymo R S, 1984. The limits to peat bog growth. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci. 303, 605–654. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.1984.0002

Clymo R S, Turunen J, Tolonen K, 1998. Carbon accumulation in peatland. Oikos, 368–388.

**Damman A W, 1996.** Peat accumulation in fens and bogs: effects of hydrology and fertility. North. Peatl. Glob. Clim. Change 213–222.

**Ehnvall B, 2023.** Catchment controls on mire properties in the post-glacial landscape. Acta Universitatis Agriculturae Sueciae, (2023: 73).

Ehnvall B, Ratcliffe J L, Bohlin E, Nilsson M B, Öquist M G, Sponseller R A, Grabs T, 2023a. Landscape constraints on mire lateral expansion. Quaternary Science Reviews, 302, 107961. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quascirev.2023.107961

Ehnvall B, Ågren A M, Nilsson M B, Ratcliffe J L, Noumonvi K D, Peichl M, Lidberg W, Giesler R, Mörth C-M, Öquist M G, 2023b. Catchment characteristics control boreal mire nutrient regime and vegetation patterns over ~5000 years of landscape development. Science of The Total Environment, 895, 165132. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2023.165132

Ehnvall B, Ratcliffe J L, Nilsson M B, Öquist M G, Sponseller R A, Grabs T, 2024. Topography and Time Shape Mire Morphometry and Large-Scale Mire Distribution Patterns in the Northern Boreal Landscape. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface, 129(2), e2023JF007324.

**Everett S R, G R Dutt, 1985.** Length and slope effects on runoff from sodium dispersed, compacted earthmicrocatchments. Soil Science Society of America Journal49, 734–738

Fergus C E, Lapierre J-F, Oliver S K, Skaff N K, Cheruvelil K S, Webster K, 2017. The freshwater landscape: Lake, wetland, and stream abundance and connectivity at macroscales. Ecosphere, 8, e01911. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecs2.1911 F

**Franzén L G, Lindberg F, Viklander V, Walther A, 2012.** The potential peatland extent and carbon sink in Sweden, as related to the Peatland / Ice Age Hypothesis. Mires and Peat 10. Availbale at: http://pixelrauschen.de/wbmp/media/map10/map\_10\_08.pdf

**Fredriksson D, 2004.** Forsmark site investigation. Peatland investigation Forsmark. SKB P-04-127, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

**Giesler R, 2010.** Rapid transformation of P across a podzol chronosequence in Northern Sweden. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta, 74, A329.

Gorham E, 1957. The devlopment of peat lands. The Quarterly Review of Biology, 145–166.

**Graniero P A, Price J S, 1999.** The importance of topographic factors on the distribution of bog and heath in a Newfoundland blanket bog complex. Catena, 36, 233–254.

**Granlund E, 1932.** De svenska högmossarnas geologi: deras bildningsbetingelser, utvecklingshistoria och utbredning jämte sambandet mellan högmossebildning och försumpning. Sveriegs geologiska undersökning. (In Swedish).

Hall A M, Ebert K, Goodfellow B W, Hättestrand C, Heyman J, Krabbendam, M, Moon S, Stroeven A P, 2019. Past and future impact of glacial erosion in Forsmark and Uppland. Final report. SKB TR-19-07, Svensk Kärnbränslehantering AB.

Hambäck PA, Dawson L, Geranmayeh P, Jarsjö J, Kačergytė I, Peacock M, Collentine D, Destouni G, Futter M, Hugelius G, Hedman S, Jonsson S, Klatt BK, Lindström A, Nilsson JE, Pärt T, Schneider LD, Strand JA, Urrutia-Cordero P, Åhlén D, Åhlén I, Blicharska M, 2023. Tradeoffs and synergies in wetland multifunctionality: A scaling issue. Sci. Total Environ. 862, 160746. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.160746

Hedenström A, Sohlenius G, 2008. Description of the regolith at Forsmark. Site descriptive modelling ADM-Site Forsmark. SKB R-08-04, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

Heinselman M L, 1970. Landscape evolution, peatland types, and the environment in the lake Agassiz peatlands natural area, Minnesota. Ecol. Monogr. 40, 235–261. https://doi.org/10.2307/1942297

Helbig M, Waddington J M, Alekseychik P, Amiro B, Aurela M, Barr A G, 2020a. The biophysical climate mitigation potential of boreal peatlands during the growing season. Environmental Research Letters, 15, 104004. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/abab34

Helbig M, Waddington J M, Alekseychik P, Amiro B D, Aurela M, Barr A G, 2020b. Increasing contribution of peatlands to boreal evapotranspiration in a warming climate. Nature Climate Change, 10, 555–560.

Hoffland E, Giesler R, Jongmans T, Breemen N van, 2002. Increasing feldspar tunneling by fungi across a north Sweden podzol chronosequence. Ecosystems, 5, 11–22.

Hokanson K J, Peterson E S, Devito K J, Mendoza C A, 2020. Forestland-peatland hydrologic connectivity in water-limited environments: Hydraulic gradients often oppose topography. Environmental Research Letters, 15, 034021. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/ ab699a

Huikari O, 1956. Primäärisen soistumisen osuudesta Suomen soiden synnyssä. Commun. Instituti For. Fenn. 46, 1–79. (In Finnish)

**IAEA**, **2010**. Handbook of parameter values for the prediction of radionuclide transfer in terrestrial and freshwater environments. Technical Reports Series, 472.

**IPCC**, **2023**. Summary for policymakers. In: Climate Change 2023: Synthesis report. Contribution of working groups I, II and III to the sixth assessment report of the Intergovernmental panel on climate change [Core Writing Team, H. Lee and J. Romero (eds.)]. IPCC, Geneva, Switzerland, pp. 1–34, doi: 10.59327/IPCC/AR6-9789291691647.001

Ivanov K E, 1981. Water Movement in Mirelands. Academic Press Inc.(London) Ltd.

Johnson EA, Miyanishi K, 2008. Testing the assumptions of chronosequences in succession. Ecological Letters, 11, 419–431.

Jonasson S, Shaver G R, 1999. Within-stand nutrient cycling in arctic and boreal wetlands. Ecology, 80, 2139–2150.

Kautsky U, Saetre P, Berglund S, Jaeschke B, Nordén S, Brandefelt J, Keesmann S, Näslund J-O, Andersson E, 2016. The impact of low and intermediate-level radioactive waste on humans and the environment over the next one hundred thousand years. Journal of Environmental Radioactivity, 151, 395–403. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvrad.2015.06.025

Kortelainen P, Mattsson T, Finér L, Ahtiainen M, Saukkonen S, Sallantaus T, 2006. Controls on the export of C, N, P and Fe from undisturbed boreal catchments, Finland. Aquatic Sciences, 68, 453–468.

Kulczynski S, 1949. Peat Bogs of Polesie. Academie Polonaise des Sciences et des Lettres, Cracovie.

Kutenkov S A, Kozhin M N, Golovina E O, Kopeina E I, Stoikina N V, 2018. Polygonal patterned peatlands of the White Sea islands. IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science, 138, 012010. https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/138/1/012010

Laine A M, Lindholm T, Nilsson M, Kutznetsov O, Jassey V E J, Tuittila E, 2021. Functional diversity and trait composition of vascular plant and Sphagnum moss communities during peatland succession across land uplift regions. Journal of Ecology, 109, 1774e1789. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2745.13601.

Laitinen J, Oksanen J, Maliniemi T, Kaakinen E, Aapala K, Rehell S, 2016. Ecological, topographic and successional patterns across wetlands in a rugged land uplift coast in Nyby, northern Finland. Fennia-International Journal of Geography, 194, 89–116.

Lane C R, Leibowitz S G, Autrey B C, LeDuc S D, Alexander L C, 2018. Hydrological, physical, and chemical functions and connectivity of non-floodplain wetlands to downstream waters: A review. JAWRA Journal of the American Water Resources Association, 54(2), 346–371.

Li C, Jiskra M, Nilsson M B, Osterwalder S, Zhu W, Mauquoy D, Bishop K, 2023. Mercury deposition and redox transformation processes in peatland constrained by mercury stable isotopes. Nature Communications, 14(1), 7389.

Loisel J, Yu Z, Parsekian A, Nolan J, Slater L, 2013. Quantifying landscape morphology influence on peatland lateral expansion using ground-penetrating radar (GPR) and peat core analysis. J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci. 118, 373e384. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgrg.20029

Loisel J, Yu Z, Beilman D W, Camill P, Alm J, Amesbury M J, Zhou, W., 2014. A database and synthesis of northern peatland soil properties and Holocene carbon and nitrogen accumulation. Holocene 24, 1028e1042. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959683614538073

Löfgren A (ed), 2010. The terrestrial ecosystems at Forsmark and Laxemar-Simpevarp. SR-Site Biosphere. SKB TR-10-01, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

Malmström C, 1923. Degerö Stormyr: en botanisk hydrologisk och utvecklingshistorisk undersökning av ett nordsvenskt myrkomplex. Medd. Från Statens Skogsförsöktanstalt 20.

Martini I P, Glooschenko W A, 1985. Cold climate peat formation in Canada, and its relevance to Lower Permian coal measures of Australia. Earth-Science Reviews, 22, 107–140.

Marttila H, Aurela M, Büngener L, Rossi P M, Lohila A, Postila H, 2021. Quantifying groundwater fluxes from an aapa mire to a riverside esker formation. Hydrology Research, 52, 585–596.

**Mayotte J-M, Strömgren M, 2023.** WIM Forsmark 1.1. A GIS-based machine-learning tool for predicting wetland extent. SKB P-23-04, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

Minkkinen K, Laine J, 1998. Effect of forest drainage on the peat bulk density of pine mires in Finland. Can. J. For. Res. 28, 178–186. https://doi.org/10.1139/x97-206

Mäkilä M, Saarnisto M, Kankainen T, 2001. Aapa mires as a carbon sink and source during the Holocene. J. Ecol. 89, 589–599. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.0022-0477.2001.00586.x

Mäukiläu M, 1997. Holocene lateral expansion, peat growth and carbon accumulation on Haukkasuo, a raised bog in southeastern Finland. Boreas 26, 1e14. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1502-3885.1997.tb00647

Nordman M, Peltola A, Bilker-Koivula M, Lahtinen S, 2020. Past and future sea level changes and land uplift in the Baltic Sea seen by geodetic observations. International Association of Geodesy Symposia. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/1345\_2020\_124

**Peregon A, Uchida M, Yamagata Y, 2009.** Lateral extension in Sphagnum mires along the southern margin of the boreal region, Western Siberia. Environ. Res. Lett. 4. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/4/4/045028 **Persson C, 1992.** The latest ice recession and till deposits in northern Uppland, eastern central Sweden. Geological survey of Sweden, Ser. Ca 81, pp 217–224.

**Petrone J, Strömgren M, 2020.** Baseline Forsmark – Digital elevation model. SKB R-17-06, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

Piilo S R, Korhola A, Heiskanen L, Tuovinen J P, Aurela M, Juutinen S, Marttila H, Saari M, Tuittila E S, Turunen J, Väliranta M M, 2020. Spatially varying peatland initiation, Holocene development, carbon accumulation patterns and radiative forcing within a subarctic fen. Quat. Sci. Rev. 248. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.quascirev.2020.106596

**Pluchon N, Hugelius G, Kuusinen N, Kuhry P, 2014.** Recent paludification rates and effects on total ecosystem carbon storage in two boreal peatlands of Northeast European Russia. Holocene. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959683614523803

Romanov V V, 1968. Hydrographics of bogs. Israel Programme for Scientific Translation.

**Ruppel M, Väliranta M, Virtanen T, Korhola A, 2013.** Postglacial spatiotemporal peatland initiation and lateral expansion dynamics in North America and northern Europe. The Holocene 23, 1596–1606. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959683613499053

Rydin H, Jeglum J, Bennett K, 2013. The Biology of Peatlands, 2e, second ed. Oxford university press.

Saetre P, Valentin J, Lagerås P, Avila R, Kautsky U, 2013. Land Use and Food Intake of Future Inhabitants: Outlining a Representative Individual of the Most Exposed Group for Dose Assessment. AMBIO, 42(4), 488–496. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-013-0400-z

Sallinen A, Tuominen S, Kumpula T, Tahvanainen T, 2019. Undrained peatland areas disturbed by surrounding drainage : A large scale GIS analysis in Finland with a special focus on aapa mires.

Sallinen A, Akanegbu J, Marttila H. Tahvanainen T, 2023. Recent and future hydrological trends of aapa mires across the boreal climate gradient. Journal of Hydrology, 617, 129022.

Sannel A B K, Kuhry P, 2011. Warming-induced destabilization of peat plateau/ thermokarst lake complexes. J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci. 116. https://doi.org/ 10.1029/2010JG001635

**SBC**, **2024**. Statistiska centralbyrån. https://www.scb.se/hitta-statistik/sverige-i-siffror/miljo/marken-i-sverige/. Visited 2024-05-29.

Schoning K, 2014. Torvtillväxt och kolackumulation hos unga torvmarker i Uppland. SGU-rapport 2014:35, Sveriges geologiska undersökning. (In Swedish)

Schoning K, 2015. Förändringar i torvegenskaper, markanvändning och vegetation hos södra och mellersta Sveriges torvmarker. SGU-rapport 2015:09, Sveriges geologiska undersökning. (In Swedish)

Sheppard S, Sohlenius G, Omgren L-G, Borgiel M, Grolander S, Nordén S, 2011. Solid/liquid partition coefficients (Kd) and plant/soil concentration ratios (CR) for selected soils, tills and sediments at Forsmark. SKB R-11-24, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

**Sirin A, Köhler S, Bishop K, 1998.** Resolving flow pathways and geochemistry in a headwater forested wetland with multiple tracers. IAHS Publications-Series of Proceedings and Reports – International Association of Hydrological Sciences, 248, 337–342.

**Sjörs H, Gunnarsson U, 2002.** Calcium and pH in north and central Swedish mire waters. Journal of Ecology, 90(4), 650–657.

**SKB**, **2008**. Site description of Forsmark at completion of the site investigation phase. SDM-Site Forsmark. SKB TR-08-05, Svensk Kärnbränslehantering AB.

**SKB**, **2023a**. Post-closure safety for SFR, the final repository for short-lived radioactive waste at Forsmark. Climate and climate-related issues, PSAR version. SKB TR-23-05, Svensk Kärnbränslehantering AB.

**SKB**, **2023b**. Post-closure safety for SFR, the final repository for short-lived radioactive waste at Forsmark. Biosphere synthesis report, PSAR version. SKB TR-23-06, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

**SKB**, **2023c**. Post-closure safety for SFR, the final repository for short-lived radioactive waste at Forsmark. Climate and climate-related issues, PSAR version. SKB TR-23-05, Svensk Kärnbränslehantering AB.

**Skogsstyrelsen, 2020.** Forest management in Sweden Current practice and historical background. Rapport 2020/4, Skogsstyrelsen.

**Sohlenius G, Schoning K, Baumgartner A, 2013.** Development, carbon balance and agricultural use of peatlands – overview and examples from Uppland Sweden. SKB TR-13-20, Svensk kärnbränslehantering AB.

**Sponseller R A, Blackburn M, Nilsson M B, Laudon H, 2018.** Headwater mires constitute a major source of nitrogen (N) to surface waters in the boreal landscape. Ecosystems, 21, 31–44.

**Starr M, Lindroos A-J, 2006.** Changes in the rate of release of Ca and Mg and normative mineralogy due to weathering along a 5300-year chronosequence of boreal forest soils. Geoderma 133, 269–280.

**Treat C C, Kleinen T, Broothaerts N, Dalton A S, Dommain R, Douglas T A, 2019.** Widespread global peatland establishment and persistence over the last 130,000 y. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 116, 4822–4827.

Tuittila E-S, Juutinen S, Frolking S, Väliranta M, Laine A M, Miettinen A, Seväkivi M-L, Quillet A, Merilä P, 2013. Wetland chronosequence as a model of peatland development: vegetation succession, peat and carbon accumulation. The Holocene 23, 25–35.

van Breemen N, 1995. How Sphagnum bogs down other plants. Trends in Ecology & Evolution, 10, 270–275.

Van der Velde Y, Temme A J A M, Nijp J J, Braakhekke M C, Voorn G A K van, Dekker S C, Dolman A J, Wallinga J, Devito K J, Kettridge N, Mendoza C A, Kooistra L, Soons M B, Teuling A J, 2021. Emerging forest–peatland bistability and resilience of European peatland carbon stores. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2101742118

Young D M, Baird A J, Charman D J, Evans C D, Gallego-Sala A V, Gill P J, Hughes P D M, Morris P J, Swindles G T, 2019. Misinterpreting carbon accumulation rates in records from nearsurface peat. Sci. Rep. 9, 17939. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-53879-8

Young D M, Baird A J, Gallego-Sala A V, Loisel J, 2021. A cautionary tale about using the apparent carbon accumulation rate (aCAR) obtained from peat cores. Sci. Rep. 11, 9547. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-88766-8

**Yu Z C, Beilman D W, Jones M C, 2009.** Sensitivity of northern peatland carbon dynamics to Holocene climate change. In Baird A J, Comas X, Slater L D, Belyea L R, Reeve A S (eds). Carbon cycling in northern peatlands. Washington, DC: American Geophysical Union. (Geophysical monograph 184), 55–69.

SKB is responsible for managing spent nuclear fuel and radioactive waste produced by the Swedish nuclear power plants such that man and the environment are protected in the near and distant future.

skb.se